OSURA BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

Cascade Hall Conference Room  

FRIDAY, January 6, 2012
Present:  Gideon Alegado, John Block, Sue Borden, David Chilcote, Carroll DeKock, Caitlin Flynn, Erin Haynes, Carol Kronstad, Jim Krueger, Tom McClintock, Gerry Olson (recorder), Helen Polensek, Mary Ann Roberts, Kate Sanders, Tom Savage, Terri Tower (presiding)
Absent:  Susan Poole
Special Guest:  Jock Mills, OSU Director of Government Relations (Summary of remarks attached.)
*Mary Ann Roberts moved the minutes be approved, David Chilcote seconded the motion and it carried.

*The treasurer’s report was deferred until next meeting for a quarterly report.
OLD BUSINESS   
(1) Communication/Newsletter:  Erin Haynes requested submissions for the Spring OSURA newsletter and reviewed the timelines. The Winter Newsletter is now out. There will be a committee meeting (Erin Haynes, Dave Chilcote, Mary Ann Roberts and Terri Tower) the week of January 17th to review timelines for the next Newsletter.  Article suggestions:  Govt. relations, Top 10 suggestions for estate planning, King Estates Wine Tour, Steve Clark input, Jan. 19th President’s State of the University Top Priorities, Life at OSU, note that athletic events took place with speaker comments, ALL, Comments about what’s going on – link to what faculties write about their departments, OPRI article by Osborne on public information – income, addresses, names, etc.  

COMMITTEE REPORTS  
*  Membership : Tom McClintock --  Kate reported that  we now have 320 members, 20 of which are directly due to Kathy Heath’s letter to those who didn’t renew.  



* Member Services: Carroll DeKock – Programs being Planned include:  Nutrition; Globalizing the University (International students and INTO) perhaps incorporating an OSURA volunteer  effort for international students. 
· Program:  Helen Polensek -- Kathy Heath announced the Jan 27th Gymnastics OSURA event, with light supper; and the Feb. 16th Stanford WBB game.  The cost will be $12 (plus ticket costs) and speakers are being arranged.
*Scholarship:  
John Block (by e-mail) -- the poster/brochure announcing this year’s OSURA Scholarship is attached.  It will be e-mailed to college advising offices and Financial Aid this week.
· Volunteer:  Sue Borden (by e-mail) -- We will be recruiting volunteers for the Winter OSU Career Fairs on Wednesday, Feb. 22 and Thursday, Feb. 23.  I'd be glad to sign you up at our meeting on Friday, if you want to volunteer.  The e-mail call for volunteers will go out to the OSURA membership near the end of January.

· Staff Report: Pres. Ray’s state of OSU report to the Faculty Senate will be on Jan.19th and will be live streamed as the location is small.  He will also address Portland Stake Holders (President’s Circle?) on the 18th.  Major topics include high achieving students, industry partners, outside research grants, town/gown issues.   OSU Women’s Network is sponsoring a program on Feb. 14 featuring Linus & Ava Pauling’s love letters, to be held at the Linus Pauling Institute.

NEW BUSINESS
(1)  Nominating Committee: Susan Poole, Jim Krueger, Carol Kronstad, and Dave Chilcote comprise the nominating committee for OSURA Board members and officers for next year, with elections to be held in May.  Terms are expiring for Helen Polensek, Erin Haynes, and Gideon Alegado.   

2011-12  MEETINGS - FIRST FRIDAYS, 10 am - 12 noon, Cascade Hall Conference Room. Feb. 3; March 2; Apr. 6; May 4; and June 1. Annual Meeting Wednesday May 9. Fall Kick-Off and Golf Tournament Tues. Sept .11, 2012.

ITEMS DISTRIBUTED AT OR PRIOR TO THE MEETING:
 e-mail committee reports; xsura State financial account information
OSURA Board Presentation and Discussion                                                                                             Jock Mills, OSU Director of Government Relations                                                                                                                   Friday, January 6th, 2012
Mills presented and discussed the actions at the legislature affecting higher education.  He has been at OSU since early 2000. He works with state relations, but has a person on his team who works with federal relations. He also works part time in Salem with education issues, including re-envisioning the student educational process from K through 20 and into jobs.  In the last session the legislative process was a bit more complex than usual.  State representatives were evenly split politically, so bipartisan support was needed for issues to pass.  All committees had co-chairs and co-speakers to represent both parties.  

The State Board of Higher Education came to the legislature with proposals to give Universities more autonomy, and restructure the University System, both of which passed. The new autonomy defines us as a System of Higher Education, so we are no longer an agency in the eyes of the legislature.  Among other things, this means that the state legislature can’t re-appropriate monies in the University Accounts that are student tuition funds. Senate Bill 242 says that tuition dollars will be allocated only to student services.  Universities were also given their own legal counsels, and can create different wage and benefit systems. The classified staff goes through a state-wide union, so changes for them will continue to go through the state union.  The University of Oregon submitted two proposals, in conflict with the State Board Proposals, that did not pass. One was a bonding bill, the other created governance independence changes, solely for U of O.  Prior to the legislative session, all seven university presidents had signed a letter to support the State Board Bills, putting the Board proposals first in the eyes of the legislature.  The University of Oregon president got crosswise with the state system, and ended up being fired by the State Board after the session was over.  

Governor Kitzhauber had his own bill, S909, which passed and created the Oregon Education Investment Board (OEIB).  The intent was to see students through their entire educational process, rather than seeing them in “boxes.”   At the end of the current term, the State Superintendent of Education, will then be a Chief Education Advisor, appointed and not elected.  The state will also be moving to performance compacts rather that incremental changes to budget entities. The Investment board will be looking for outcomes rather than “numbers and seats”.  The legislative budget that passed is still tied to the old system, but the next budget will be more in line with achievement compacts, with more focus on individual student needs.

As the Investment Board begins to operate, OSU will put together achievement compacts for the university.  Legal and risk management entities are also being put into place.  Annual legislative sessions are beginning this year.  The “odd” years now are scheduled for 1 month, generally not enough time to get a complex bill through the process.  The budget is still biennial, with annual legislative meetings.  Three and one-half percent was held back from the amounts distributed, except K-12 is not subject to the hold.  This would give this legislature a chance to allocate it, except that it doesn’t exist.  Due to a drop in state revenues there is nothing in the “hold pot”.  Looking ahead, OSU spent this year as if they wouldn’t have the 3 ½% for both years of the biennium.  

Senate Bill 253, which passed, calls for a 40-40-20 breakdown of achievement compacts: 40% College degrees, 40% technical degrees, and 20% High School degrees to be granted state-wide.  These goals are for 2025, beginning this year.  One question for OSU is, do we consider only Oregonians in these compacts, since we import many students outside of Oregon and the U.S.A.  

In the 2012 Legislative session, the U of O will probably come with a bill for an independent Board. Logistically, there may not be enough time to get a controversial bill through.  The governor has noted that this will eventually happen, but there is no rush to get it done.  If a university can show it can do a better job with an independent board, than there will likely be support.  President Ed Ray has said he doesn’t need a separate board to get the job done right.  He uses the Alumni Association and other groups to make input to decisions for OSU.  PSU is more regional in setting and that may affect their governance needs.  It may make sense for PSU, as a way to pull their stakeholders together. There does need to be accountability, and this may rest better with a board than a president, but if you think about firing for noncompliance, how do you fire a whole board? What kind of governance do we need to allow Universities to become great – to optimize the output of each university?  According to a review of current University governance structures, separate boards do not help with fund raising.  Multiple boards could create dissonance in Salem when resources are at stake. The 40-40-20 goal, however, is a whole state dynamic, so how does this happen with locally based boards?  The universities will need to grapple with how you get individual boards to adapt state-wide goals. OEIB is now in process, and no one is sure how they will relate to SBHE.  Also, OSU is a collateral beneficiary of a system to our South that is worse off than we.  OSU doesn’t generally need to compete for State Students.  The competition is for non-residents, from whence the money comes, so we recruit widely in other states, esp. CA. We do compete for “good” students, and OSU is doing well versus the U of O.  
Issues raised by the OSURA Board included:  funding for the 40-40-20 bill; the need to address government waste; state spending for corrections and prisons versus education; ways to move campus buildings along; the growing level of student debt; paying for “required” versus “non-required but important learning” courses at the high school level; creating incentives (or removing disincentives) to allow students to incorporate community college courses into their high school programs; continued health care coverage for “early” retirees; potential adjustments for large versus small enrollment schools and percent of English Second Language students; and incorporating day care and preschool programs into the K-20 view of education.

 Erin Haynes thanked Jock Mills, and suggested a “Leadership OSU” model that might help coalesce our constituents as we learn about Higher Education issues. Jock’s messages on the legislative sessions can be sent via the OSURA ListServe, and Kate will follow through on this.  The web site is: http://oregonstate.edu/government/sites/default/files/grupdatedec62011.pdf
